
 
MINUTES 

 

 

BEAR RIVER COMMISSION 

REGULAR MEETING 

ONE-HUNDRED FIFTEENTH COMMISSION MEETING 

November 17, 2009 

 

 

The regular meeting of the Bear River Commission was called to order by 

Chairman Dee Hansen at 1:30 p.m. on Tuesday, November 17, 2009, at the Utah 

Department of Natural Resources building in Salt Lake City, Utah.  This was the 

one-hundred and fifteenth meeting of the Commission.  Hansen asked all 

Commissioners and those in the audience to introduce themselves.  Erick 

Esterholdt was sitting in for Sam Lowham.  An attendance roster is attached to 

these minutes as Appendix A. 

 

With regard to the agenda, Pat Tyrrell suggested that an opportunity for public 

comment be added to the other issues under item XIV.  With no objection to that 

addition, the agenda was approved.  A copy of the approved agenda is attached to 

these minutes as Appendix B.  The draft minutes of the April 16, 2009, meeting 

were approved without any changes. 

 

Chairman Hansen moved to agenda item III, the report of the Secretary-Treasurer.  

Randy Staker noted that, for the fiscal year 2009, income of $11,888.34 was 

received from U.S. Fish & Wildlife and interest on savings for the year was 

$2,287.79.  The total expenses for fiscal year 2009 were $124,216.87, leaving a 

cash balance of $108,593.60.  This balance was carried over into the next fiscal 

year.  So far in fiscal year 2010, there has been income from U.S. Fish & Wildlife 

in the amount of $3,141.68.  Also shown as income is $6,000.00 from 

EPA/Stonefly.  This is what the Commission paid for maintenance on Stonefly’s 

website, which was reimbursed.  The stream gage costs of $59,155.00 have been 

paid.  Current expenses are $84,977.27, leaving a cash balance of $153,146.61.  

There was a motion to accept the Expenditure Report, which was seconded and 

approved.  A copy of the Statement of Income and Expenditures for fiscal years 

2009 and 2010 to date is attached hereto as Appendix C. 

 

Under agenda item IV, Lyla Dettmer of Franklin Conservation District and JoAnn 

Taylor of Bear Lake Conservation District gave a power point presentation on 

water delivery improvements.  JoAnn explained that there are 51 soil and water 

conservation districts in the State of Idaho, subdivisions of state government, 

which provide services to land users to help preserve natural resources.  They are 

funded through county and state government, but they also pursue grants for 

additional funding.  These two conservation districts (Franklin and Bear Lake) 

have come together with a third partner, Water District 11.  Water District 11 was 

pursuing measuring devices for pumpers of Bear River water, and the two districts 

were focusing on conveyance networks for pipelines.  The three entities together 

applied for the Bear River Innovative Water Conservation Measure Recovery Act 

of 2009.  Of the 141 applicants applying for the grant, 13 projects were funded, 

with theirs being the only one in Idaho.  Their grant includes 14 individual projects 
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in three counties.  The project includes installing 30 water measuring devices, as well as real time 

automated water diversion reporting systems for 19 diversion points along the Bear River, converting 

35.6 miles of open ditch to pipelines, and lining 450 feet of canal.  The total cost of the project is $7.8 

million, with a completion deadline of December 2010.  A summary of this presentation is attached to 

these minutes as Appendix D. 

 

Ms. Dettmer used the term “water banking” in her presentation, and Dee Hansen asked about the water 

banking aspect of this project.  It was explained that, rather than transferring excess water, which would 

become permanent, they would decide on an annual basis whether or not to bank storage water.  The 

water savings is created through efficiency.  Hansen commented that it sounds like depletion.  Hal 

Anderson responded that this was not through the state water supply, but was an agreement with 

individual owners of storage reservoirs, but not Bear Lake.  Dennis Strong added that one of the savings 

shown was through loss of evaporation. 

 

Connely Baldwin, as a continuation of the previous presentation, gave a power point presentation 

concerning real-time data collection and display, which is attached hereto as Appendix E.  He mentioned 

that this was a cooperative effort between Water District 11, Last Chance Canal Company and 

PacifiCorp.  He reported that Water District 11 had funded changes to the Bear River Basin website to 

display PacifiCorp Energy streamflow and reservoir gages, making that information available to the 

public and the irrigators.  Telemetry was added to 3 laterals.  With the Water for America Grant, they are 

funding meters and telemetry at a number of new sites.  A map was included in the presentation which 

shows existing and new meters. 

 

Jack Barnett suggested that the accounting model would have to be adjusted to these changes and that 

some water right transfers would be filed moving different water rights to points of diversion where water 

is being banked or redistributed.  Dee Hansen suggested that there might need to be more discussion on 

this item.   

 

As Walt Baker was not able to attend the meeting, Chairman Hansen turned the time to Jack Barnett for 

the Water Quality Committee report, agenda item V.  He mentioned that the Water Quality Committee is 

functioning very well and that he felt it was a good decision by the Commission to create this committee.  

He indicated that Idaho, using the stream gaging system and monitoring water quality four times a year, 

has come to understand the phosphate loading in the Central Division better, as well as in the Lower 

Division.  As a result, they will probably find that they are in compliance with water quality standards 

with respect to phosphate and will do a new TMDL for that reach. 

 

The committee also talked about the EPA grant and the status of the final report.  They hoped to have that 

report from Utah State University soon.  The Water Quality Committee has come up with a process to 

review that final report and prepare a States Report back to EPA.  Those two reports actually come 

through the Commission, so the Commission will receive recommendations to forward that report to 

EPA, which must be done by 90 days following September 30.  The committee discussed what to do 

beyond the EPA grant and concluded that they would like to consider this at the next Water Quality 

Committee meeting in the spring.  It would include things that the grant has brought forward which need 

follow-through, such as the use of the trading calculator and trading models.  They also want to 

perpetuate the WIS, and the three state water quality agencies have agreed to contribute $5,000 per year 

for the next two years to Utah State University.  With another $5,000 that USU has agreed to contribute, 

there would be a total of $20,000 to keep the WIS going for the next two years.  Up until September 

2009, it was funded by the EPA grant. 

 



Bear River Commission 

November 17, 2009 

Page 3 of 8 

 
Jack mentioned that he had spent some time explaining to the committee the stream gaging system and 

the cost to the Commission to maintain that system, and there was discussion concerning the benefits of 

stream gaging to the water quality administrators.  It was suggested that they may want to contribute some 

funds to the Commission.  The committee’s recommendation back to the Commission is that the 

Commission consider what they would like to ask the water quality departments to contribute to the 

stream gaging system.  With some specific numbers in mind, the committee would consider it again at 

their next meeting in April. They realize that state budget woes are a concern here as well. 

 

The Water Quality Committee also discussed the biennial report of the Commission and felt that it would 

be appropriate, if the Commission agreed, to include a small section on the activities of the Water Quality 

Committee in future biennial reports. 

 

Chairman Hansen then moved on to item VI, the TAC report.  Jack Barnett reported that the Commission 

had assigned the TAC to meet and discuss the issue of determining the depletion in each of the sections of 

the Compact-divided river.  The TAC has met on a couple of occasions and concluded that there are 

really two sub-tasks.  The first is to determine the change in amount of irrigated land that has occurred 

since 1976 or 1990, depending on where it was best to start.  Those were the two landmark years used the 

last time the determination was made.  The second was to determine what depletion numbers should be 

used to determine how much water is depleted by the irrigation.  In addition, we need to look at the 

municipal and industrial depletions that are occurring.  The TAC concluded that the three states are in a 

position, if the Commission so requests, to move ahead this winter to determine irrigated acreage using 

photography and return to the April Commission meeting with preliminary indications of the updated 

irrigated acreages.  Then, if the Commission instructs the states to move ahead, they could field verify 

that irrigated acreage determination during the summer of 2010.   

 

As to the second task, the TAC has met and communicated with Bob Hill from Utah State University and 

Rick Allen from the University of Idaho.  Drs. Hill and Allen have discussed estimates of the amount of 

consumption that is occurring under their current best technology.  Allen completed this research for 

Idaho last year which has been published.  The Utah Divisions of Water Resources and Water Rights have 

contracted with USU to determine the consumptive uses throughout the State of Utah.  Bob Hill’s and 

Rick Allen’s current estimates as to the depletion numbers best used in the Bear River drainage are not 

currently totally in sync.  They have agreed to discuss this and see if they could concur on the numbers by 

April.  The TAC would then bring that information to the Commission in the April meeting.  If they 

cannot concur, then it may be necessary to determine what combination of experts to use to determine the 

best number for consumptive use.  If the TAC can come up with a concurrence on this number, then that 

would also be available by next September.  The TAC could then inform the Commission at the 

November meeting as to the number to multiply the acreage by to determine consumption.  The 

Commission could then determine how to deal further with this issue. 

 

Don Barnett then discussed history and procedure of depletions.  He passed out a memo on this subject 

which is attached as Appendix F.  He explained that the issue of depletions is associated with the 1980 

amended Bear River Compact, which included allocations for depletions both above and below Bear 

Lake.  Those depletions were assigned to specific states by reaches in the river.  The Compact stated only 

that depletions would be calculated and administered “by a Commission-approved procedure.”  As 

indicated in the memo, the Commission worked on methods for estimating irrigation depletions and 

adopted 1990 depletion estimates prepared by the states.  Updates were provided for every five to ten 

years, depending on location. 
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The time was then turned to Hal Anderson.  He first indicated that he had been asked to report on an 

award that had been presented to the Idaho Department of Water Resources (IDWR) and the University of 

Idaho associated with the METRIC process.  The METRIC process is a satellite-based, energy-balanced 

algorithm approach to estimating evapotranspiration.  It doesn’t necessarily have to be irrigated 

agricultural crops, but could be natural systems or any other area.  He passed out a handout that included 

an article in the Washington Post, a Project History and information on how METRIC works.  The 

handout is attached hereto as Appendix G.  He indicated that information on the award is also available 

on the IDWR website. This was a very prestigious award entitled the “Innovations in American 

Government Award” given by the ASH Institute, which is affiliated with Harvard University.  There were 

only six awards given out of hundreds of applications throughout the nation.  Hal praised the IDWR for 

its culture of always encouraging the use of technology for improving opportunities to deal with water 

management in the state.  This award is the fruition of many years of work developing applications 

associated with, in particular, satellite image based technology and how those technologies can be applied 

in the management of the state’s water resources.  With this system, they can very accurately (spatially) 

evaluate the amount of water that evapotranspires from individual fields over an entire season.  It has 

been very useful in a number of applications.   

 

The best news associated with this is the awarding of $40,000 to do technology transfer.  They will be 

presenting a series of hands-on workshops to provide training for other organizations on how to use this 

technology, and there has been a great deal of interest shown.  Hal indicated that they were very excited 

about the capabilities of the METRIC process in quantifying water use in particular areas on a regular 

basis, and even being able to go back in time, as far as the early 90’s, where data is available.  As far as 

the Compact is concerned, this methodology could be used to calculate depletions as an alternative to the 

current method.  The downside of this method would be the cost as it is not inexpensive.  In answer to 

questions, Hal indicated that the cost of METRIC would be competitive with respect to other methods 

involving surveys, map work, etc. and that it is certainly cost effective as opposed to field verification and 

field measurements which can have their own significant errors.  Pat Tyrrell wondered how METRIC 

corrected for cloud cover problems.  Hal responded that this is a problem and they haven’t come up with a 

“cloud eliminator” program yet!  However, there are ways to simulate where there are holes in the data. 

 

Chairman Hansen then suggested that the Commission give further guidance to the TAC on how to 

proceed on the items that were brought up.  Pat Tyrrell stated that he thought the Commission should 

allow the TAC to proceed to investigate the depletions that are being calculated by the Hill and Allen 

techniques to see if they can corroborate their results.  He wondered how it would affect the cap if a new 

method for estimating depletions was implemented since the cap was calculated with other methods.  

 

Gary Spackman wondered about the process that was used to set the depletion allocations under the 

Amended Compact and if they were set based on actual measurements or scientific criteria or otherwise.  

He wondered if a parallel process should be used to document how these calculations were done in 

comparison to any new methods.  Hansen indicated that those who were involved in past negotiations 

were no longer around and that it would be good to go back to old minutes to learn of the discussions that 

went into setting the caps.  He knew there was a lot of give and take in the process and that there was 

some political input in addition to the technical input.  He cautioned that changes of this type would 

involve changing the Compact, which would be a major issue. 

 

In further direction to the TAC, Tyrrell felt it was important to be sensitive to the fact that if changes were 

made to the calculating procedure and even the cap, that it would be important to not allow it to wash out 

increased use.  If the cap was raised and Idaho and Wyoming could use more water, it would adversely 
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affect water availability to Utah.  The tools will not make more water, so it will be important to be 

sensitive to the results of changing calculation methods. 

 

Jack felt that they had been given enough information and direction for the TAC to move ahead in the 

direction they had been going with the sensitivities that were given.  Jack added that the TAC has 

continuing work assignments looking at other issues, including stream gaging, and will be meeting a 

couple of times before the next Commission meeting. 

 

Chairman Hansen then turned to agenda item VII, the Operations Committee report.  Blair Francis 

reported that 2009 had been a good year.  The Upper and Central Divisions had no regulation.  He 

referred to a handout from Connely Baldwin (Appendix H) which shows much of what happened in the 

Lower Division.  Due to natural flow, Bear Lake has been able to recover 164,000 af, and the elevation is 

close to 5911, which will allow for storage in the Upper Division.  There was some discussion on how big 

the new proposed water development projects need to be to require reporting to the Operations 

Committee, and they felt it should be at the discretion of the states.  It was reported that the project by 

Twin Lakes was still progressing, which was a project of interest to many.  There was a more lengthy 

discussion on water between divisions.  There are some who are interested in selling their water shares.  

The committee talked about the issues involved, including depletion and the effect on those downstream.  

They felt they were not in a position to review the technical numbers involved and that it might be 

something for the TAC to consider.  

 

Connely Baldwin was then called on to report on PacifiCorp, agenda item VIII.  He referred to his 

handout, the Summary of Bear Lake and Bear River Operations for 2009 and Possible Irrigation 

Allocations for 2010 (which was mentioned by Mr. Francis and is attached hereto as Appendix H).  He 

noted that 2009 was a good recovery year for Bear Lake and that the lake elevation is currently 5910.45, 

which is almost three feet higher than the previous year.  Looking toward the coming year, it appears 

there will be a plentiful allocation for 2010.  He mentioned that they will be drawing down Cutler 

Reservoir about four feet for repairs. 

 

Chairman Hansen then turned to agenda item IX, Activities of the Bear River Water Users Association.  

Carly Burton felt that it was a great year in terms of water supply, not necessarily in storage, but from 

natural flow that held up so well through the season.  He was very pleased with the lake recovery number 

of 164,000 af, which is equivalent to about 2.34 feet of elevation on Bear Lake.  He suggested keeping 

our fingers crossed for three more years like the past one, which would get the lake back up to 5918.  He 

reported that it was a calm year for new water applications and hearings.  The two main ones continue to 

be the Black Bear Resort and the Cache County filing.  The Board voted to withdraw its protest on the 

Black Bear application because of all the work they had done on mitigation and reduced future demands.  

The Cache County filing was made and protests and hearings were held.  They are awaiting a decision by 

the State Engineer, which probably won’t be until next year.  A copy of his report is attached to these 

minutes as Appendix I. 

 

The Commission took a short break and returned to address agenda item X, a report from the Records & 

Public Involvement Committee.  Marc Gibbs reported that their committee discussed the EPA grant.  It 

was very successful with great benefits in terms of water quality for all three states, and particularly for 

the State of Idaho.  The committee talked about stream gages and the new diversion gages that have been 

added and felt that it has been most beneficial to get more of them automated in real time data.  It’s also 

good to have the Stonefly website containing all the information in one location.  This has been so helpful 

in managing water usage.  The Commission website was discussed briefly and it was suggested that that 
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site be updated with modern technology allowing quicker input and better access to a great deal of 

information. 

 

Don Barnett then reported that a draft version of the 14
th
 Biennial Report had been distributed to 

committee members and requested that they take time to look it over and provide any comments they 

might have.  An electronic version will be sent to the TAC members for their review as well.  That report 

will then be finalized.  The 15
th
 Biennial Report is in process as well, which commemorates 50 years of 

interstate comity. 

 

Gibbs then mentioned that the committee had talked about publications of interest.  There are 16 technical 

papers that have been written about the makeup and history of Bear Lake by the U.S. Geological Survey.  

Jack Barnett has suggested that they be rewritten in 5
th
 grade language for the benefit of the general 

public.  The Utah Geological Survey has begun work on this project and has produced a rough draft of 

that work.  The committee recommended that the Commission allocate up to $2,000 of funding to help in 

this effort.  

 

Gibbs mentioned that the new Commission logo is completed and is presently being used. 

 

A motion was made for the Commission to allocate up to $2,000 for the technical rewrite of the history of 

Bear Lake from a geological perspective and that up to $1,000 be committed to improving the website.  

The motion was seconded and approved. 

 

Dennis Strong gave a report on the Management Committee, agenda item XI.  Dennis indicated that most 

of the items had been covered previously.  He mentioned that Jack had talked previously about 

approaching the DEQ agencies regarding the funding of stream gages.  The TAC is assigned to decide 

which gages to include and how much money would be requested.  He wasn’t sure if this needed to be 

presented as a motion or if direction just needed to be given, but he felt that this should be pursued as it 

would benefit all of the states.  Marc Gibbs questioned what the time frame was for asking state DEQ’s 

for funds.  Jack responded that all state DEQ’s were empathetic to the idea of being supportive, but did 

express concerns regarding budgets.  He thought that the state DEQ’s may not look to the state budgets 

for support, but rather may reach out for grants to help in this effort.  A full gage would cost 

approximately $3,000 for each of the three states.   

 

Dennis Strong wanted to clarify that the EPA grant was complete, so there would be no more funds 

coming from that source.  He wondered if the Water Quality Committee should look to other sources for 

grants for the gages.  Jack reported that the committee intends to meet in April and have Utah State 

University look at the grant and talk about where to go from here and if there were tasks left undone.  He 

felt it would be helpful to write a letter in the interim for them to look at all potential sources of funding. 

 

As to agenda item XII, Jack reported that everything in this category had been covered. 

 

Chairman Hansen then turned to agenda item XIII and called on Gary Spackman for the state report from 

Idaho.  As to the award to the Idaho Department of Water Resources that Hal Anderson spoke of, Gary 

said that he had had communication from some people who seemed to be suspicious of the new METRIC 

tool and how it was going to be used.  He has reported to many of the good uses of this new process and 

that it has been a good enforcement tool for those who may be using water that they don’t have a right to.  

Another example of a benefit from the METRIC process involved the Fort Hall Indian tribe for allocation 

of water in the Blackfoot River.  A limitation had been placed on the upper water users as to their total 

volume of consumptive use with estimates of what that use would be.  The METRIC tool was applied 
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with initial findings that consumptive use was much less than the original estimate, which resulted in a 

significant reduction in the amount of water that the irrigators would have to make up to the tribe. 

 

He discussed the grant that has been received by the joint soil and water conservation districts, especially 

with regard to water banks.  There is a state water supply bank administered by the Idaho Water Resource 

Board, with the Board being able to delegate the operation and exchange of storage water within a water 

district.  He figured that the intent of this group was to have the Board delegate to them to manage that 

storage water so that it can be done easily without individual applications being filed.  In regard to the 

depletion question, he felt it would be good to look at it and come up with a method to compute that. 

 

Lastly, he mentioned that Idaho was really struggling with budgets, as were all the states.  He reported a 

22-25 percent reduction in the general fund over the last year for the Department of Water Resources, 

which means they cannot do all the things that are expected. 

 

Dennis Strong then reported for the State of Utah.  He mentioned that he had been talking for three years 

about a Bear River development project at Washakie Reservoir and that they finally have a cost estimate 

of $1 billion.  It would be a 160,000 acre-foot, three-sided reservoir near the Idaho-Utah line at Plymouth.  

It is a very expensive project and the water will be for a municipal water supply.  The associated pipeline 

would be a phased project costing about $150 million.  It is estimated that the need for this pipeline from 

the Bear River to provide a supplemental water supply of about 50,000 af to the Wasatch Front would be 

needed around 2030 to 2035, with storage needed by around 2050.  He felt that, through exchange, water 

could be made available from the Phase I project built in 2035 with the subsequent storage facility 

augmenting the ability to deliver the water in all of the areas. 

 

The state report for Wyoming was delivered by Pat Tyrrell.  He emphasized that they are also in a budget 

crunch, with recent numbers being $300-400 million below previous projections.  Wyoming had already 

cut standard budget items by 10 percent and they are in a hiring freeze.  Proposed budgets introduced this 

year were much more modest than previous budgets in terms of program dollars.  There are two critical 

items that they were concerned about funding.  The first is an “E-Permit System,” which is a combination 

of data base, GIS capabilities relating to water rights and electronic permitting.  A system like this not 

only needs to be built, but also maintained.  The maintenance budget had been denied two years previous, 

and the State Engineer’s Office is currently seeking $500,000 to keep the system updated, repaired and 

improved.  He felt that they would be facing legislators who might be critical of this, as well as the stream 

gaging effort, so there are concerns there.  The second thing they are asking for is a continuation of 

automating some stream gages.  The stream gaging efforts on the Bear River have served as a “flag 

bearer” for the rest of Wyoming.  They would like to continue the momentum that has been built in recent 

years, with the hope to equip another 100 sites, but these dollars are being scrutinized currently as being 

“nice to have,” but not necessary. 

 

Pat reported that the Governor had initiated an executive order the previous year that required agencies to 

no longer take any action resulting in the loss of habitat for greater sage grouse, hoping to stay in front of 

the “listing” pendulum on that particular species.  Every agency affected by this had to take a look at their 

statutes and figure out how to comply with both sets of requirements.  The State Engineer’s office has 

spent a great deal of time looking at this situation and decided to impose additional conditions on water 

rights sought for “core sage grouse areas,” not to reduce the number of permits issued or make it harder to 

get water, but to make the impact less disruptive on the bird.  The concern is that if the sage grouse gets 

listed, future water development will be greatly restricted.  The restrictions are not overly constraining, 

but do lighten the footprint on the ground.  They will revisit this issue in a few years and remove the 

restrictions if the threat for the sage grouse is reduced and the executive order lifted.   
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Tyrrell reported on the lawsuit of Montana vs. Wyoming, which has been going on for three years in the 

U.S. Supreme Court.  He indicated that the first briefings have been made and, looking at the Special 

Master’s 1
st
 Interim draft report, it appears that, on Wyoming’s Motion to Dismiss, perhaps half of the 

case will remain and half will be dismissed.  If so, the remaining half deals with interstate priorities on 

pre- vs. post-compact rights and on hydrologically connected groundwater.  He felt the parts that would 

be dismissed included operations of reservoirs and use efficiencies. 

 

Under agenda item XIV, Other Issues and Public Comment, Chairman Hansen turned time over to Dave 

Cottle.  Dave reported on the growing concern involving the quagga mussel, an invasive species which 

could become a problem at Bear Lake.  He mentioned that an adult mussel can produce a million eggs, 

which could then reproduce within nine months.  They can get to densities of 100,000 per cubic meter.  

They are “filter” feeders, which means they suck in water and filter out the phytoplankton and 

zooplankton which is at the bottom of all food chains in bodies of water.  Quagga mussels were 

discovered in Lake Mead in 2007 and are now downstream in every water body and the major canals in 

the San Diego and Phoenix water supplies.  They foul everything they grow on and cause dead organisms 

and excretions that stink.  They ruin boat motors and can sink docks.  As far as the Bear River is 

concerned, these quagga mussels could really impact water delivery and ruin equipment.  He reported that 

the States of Utah and Idaho are pursuing this problem with a three-fold effort: 1) education, 2) 

prevention and 3) preparation of a plan in case of infection in the Bear River. 

 

In the education area, the states have had boat inspections.  Bear Lake Watch has manned a booth at 

Raspberry Days to educate people, sent out articles in their newsletters and mailed out a brochure to over 

3,000 property owners at Bear Lake.  As far as prevention goes, Idaho sold a little sticker to fund a 

program to stop boats and inspect them.  Utah’s approach involved a “self certification” where boats were 

allowed to launch if they hadn’t been to any “bad waters.”  Under the guidance of the Bear Lake Regional 

Commission, they are hoping to implement a more uniform level of protection for the coming year.  To 

change Utah law to allow inspection of every boat is probably out of the question, so they hope to find 

money to increase the number of inspectors on the Utah side of the lake.  Cottle indicated that each of the 

states has an aquatic invasive species plan.  Under those plans, it is necessary to write a rapid response 

plan for each drainage should it become infected.  That plan has begun for the Bear River drainage, and 

he encouraged everyone to participate.  Should Bear Lake become infested, resulting in some fish being 

listed on the endangered species list, the irrigation system could be greatly impacted, with the possibility 

of eliminating storage both upstream and downstream.  They could affect the canals and PacifiCorp’s 

hydroplants.  He stressed that this is a serious issue and encouraged all to become involved. 

 

Chairman Hansen then announced that the next Commission meeting would be held on April 20, 2010.  

The meeting was adjourned at 3:50 p.m. 
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